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Legislative Report - December
Respectfully submitted by Julie Horwin


AEA Government Relations and Legislative Task Force met on Saturday, Nov. 15, 4-6 
PM in Phoenix.  


The following are from hand-outs and notes taken at that meeting.  Information is from 
Jennifer Daily, AEA Lobbyist.  


What we have to work with:
House
35 Republicans, 25 Democrats
Republican Leadership: Adams, McComish & Tobin
Democratic Leadership: Lujan, Sinema & Chad Campbell 
Senate
18 Republicans, 12 Democrats
Republican Leadership: Burns, Chuck Gray, Gorman 
(Newbies & Burns has no bone to pick with AEA.  Doesn’t like closed door sessions - where deals 
are made in the dark. This has somewhat worked in the past for AEA - so we will see if more 
“open air debate works for AEA.)
Democratic Leadership: Garcia, Rios & Lopez


Governor Napolitano leaves AZ to become Secretary of Homeland Security
Current fiscal year runs July 1 – June 30.  We’re already at a $1.2 billion budget 
deficit in the current budget.  So it needs to be cut $1.2 just to balance.  
Gov. Napolitano may call a Special Session with the current legislature (not 
those just elected in 08 General Election.)  
Chances are she will do this once she has cut a deal with the current Republican 
Leadership.  That is theory.  Seems that most at state leg. want to do this sooner 
rather than later so options don’t close because all agencies continue to spend 
what they have now, which makes things worse.  


New leadrship means brand new Committee Chairs.  Specifically, the Ed 
committee,  Ways and Means Committee and ASRS  Committee.      


Also, the meeting days for Education may change.  In past, Mondays in House 
and in Senate.  That may change.  For instance, it could be Monday in House 
and Thursday in Senate.   







On the Horizon for the 2009 Arizona Legislative Session


The last legislative session left a bitter taste in many legislators’ mouths.  There was 
party infighting and cries that the legislative process itself was not being respected 
and adhered to.  Sen. Burns is a big proponent of using the Appropriations and Ways 
and Means Committees to work the Budget Bills.


Legislators will have one ugly mess to deal with come January.  The state’s budget 
deficit is currently predicted to be nearly $1 billion in the red this fiscal year (runs from 
July 1, 2008 to June 30, 2009).  Thus, legislators and the governor will grapple with 
closing a nearly $1 billion hole in the budget during the current school year.  
Unfortunately, things don’t look any brighter for the next fiscal year (fiscal year 2010: 
July 1, 2009 through June 30, 2010).  Some of the legislative analysts predict an 
unprecedented $3 billion deficit for this next fiscal year—approximately 30% of the 
entire state budget.  Ouch!   


Arizona finds itself in this mess largely due to the structural deficit created by legislators 
and the governor in the 2006 state budget which included numerous tax cuts.  The 
AEA opposed this budget, and the State has now found itself in a horrible situation 
being unable to keep up with the state’s growth based on the funding available to the 
state’s general fund.


Unfortunately, we have already heard grumbling by fiscal conservatives.  They believe 
government has grown too big and needs to be drastically reduced.  As the state’s 
education budget makes up 48% of state expenditures, it is anticipated that our schools 
will be facing the chopping block early.  Education will have to fight tooth and nail in 
order to retain its woefully inadequate funding level while other vital needs like funding 
for English Learner Programs, expanding the Career Ladder Program statewide, and 
basic school capital needs still have to be addressed.  


Here are big budget-related issues that will be in play during the 2009 legislative 
session.


Flores/English Language Learners
The U.S. District Court will hold a ten-day trial beginning November 3.  This trial will 
examine a number of issues relating to English Language Learners (ELL), and Judge 
Collins will rule on the following:


°
 The calculation of incremental costs and funding ELL program costs (specifically 
if the structured English immersion models are rationally funded).


°
 The State's obligation under Prop 203 (English immersion) and the Consent 
Order of June 30, 2000 (this includes a requirement for the State Board and 
Arizona Department of Education to adopt rules for English language instruction, 
compensatory instruction and monitoring by the Department).


°
 Whether the offsets from desegregation funds and local property taxes are 
permissible.







°
 Determining if the January 2000 judgment has been satisfied.  This ruling found 
that the funding level provided by the state for ELL was “arbitrary and capricious” 
and failed to provide enough teachers, teachers’ aides, classrooms, materials 
and tutoring for these students.


Judge Collins is expected to rule shortly after the conclusion of this trial, thus, the 
Arizona Legislature will have to comply with a major court order when the session 
begins on January 12.
Flores: Monday. Nov 4. T Hogan presented 4 different school districts and they 
testified about why the current program is not working.  State has to defend 
money gave and requirements.  Court will resume on Monday, Nov 17.   


 During last legislative session, the legislature appropriated approximately $40 million in 
funds for ELL programs.  School district superintendents put the true costs of 
implementing the ELL Task Force’s four-hour immersion requirement to be in the $300 
million range.  Unfortunately, the state is well short of funding this amount.
So, given the budget deficit, and federal judge perhaps telling the state to bump up 
money for ELL– so then what?


Arizona’s School Tax
Some legislative candidates are campaigning to repeal Arizona’s school tax.  The 
Arizona Chamber of Commerce will likely have this issue as its top legislative priority.  
This school tax is assessed on businesses and homeowners and was temporarily 
suspended in 2006 when Arizona had a budget surplus of over $1.4 billion. Arizona now 
has one of the largest state budget deficits in the country.  If this tax is permanently 
repealed, our schools will lose approximately $250 million in revenue every year.  This 
tax is collected by the counties and goes directly to fund school district equalization 
assistance relieving the state general fund from that amount of obligation.  The cost to 
the average Arizona homeowner is only $5 to $8 per month.  If this tax is eliminated, 
Arizona schools will really be in a world of hurt.  Considering the budget deficit coupled 
with the needs of our under funded public schools, it is fiscally irresponsible to repeal 
this important and stable source of revenue.


AEA and the 2009 Legislative Session
The AEA will work pro-actively with legislators and the governor to make necessary 
changes to restore the fiscal health of the state and preserve key funding for education.   
AEA’s Government Relations & Legislative Action Task Force will meet after the election 
to work on the AEA’s legislative agenda and forward it to the AEA Board of Directors for 
consideration and approval.  


This will no doubt be a rough legislative session.  The AEA and all its members must be 
united in its mission to “keep the promise of quality public education.”  We must stay 
engaged far after the elections and work with policy makers to move Arizona forward.  
This means holding legislators accountable for their campaign promises to invest in 
education.  Having one voice that says loud and clear that cuts to education are not 







acceptable and that an investment in public education will lead to economic growth is 
vital.  This is not just for our interests, it’s for our future.


AIMS Task Force
As part of the fiscal year 2009 budget deal the legislature created an AIMS Task Force.  
The State Board of Education appointed the members to the Task Force, and the first 
meeting has occurred.


Per the enacting legislation, the Task Force must: 
1. Examine the experiences and outcomes of other states that have adopted tests 


that are required for the graduation of pupils from high school and that 
incorporate a national college admission and placement examination. 


2. Develop methodologies, models and other recommendations for the initial 
Arizona assessment of achievements test. 


3. Examine whether the Arizona assessment of achievements test should be a 
high-stakes test that high school pupils must pass in order to graduate from high 
school. 


The Task Force must submit a report containing findings and recommendations by June 
30, 2009.  The AEA will closely monitor the actions of this Task Force over the coming 
months.  For more information and a list of the meeting dates go to:  http://
www.ade.az.gov/AIMSTaskforce/
A note on the Voucher situation:  Supreme Court ruled against the constitutionality of 
the the voucher for special ed. And foster kids for private school vouchers.  So, Tom 
Horne used state aid money to foot the bill.  That will most likely come back this year.



http://www.ade.az.gov/AIMSTaskforce/
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ASRS Report, November 21st Board Meeting 
 
Agenda Item #4:  Legislative Issues 
 
The Board had a short discussion of the legislative plan for the 2009 Session.  
The plan has been delivered to the legislature and includes new Return to Work 
legislation and changes to the Plan Design.  One Board member asked about the 
effect of a Brewer Administration on the legislative plan.  ASRS Government 
Relations Officer Leslie Sorensen noted that,  “ It might be easier to get it 
passed under Brewer”. 
 
RETURN TO WORK  
 
As your representative, I still have no authority from AEA-Retired or AEA to 
speak to the RTW issue.  AEA has expressed concerns about RTW and 
membership.  AEA believes that under the proposed RTW law, AEA would 
lose members because they would stay with SmartSchools for the duration of 
their RTW experience.  AEA would prefer that members work only one year 
for SmartSchools and then return as district employees and AEA members, for 
the remainder of their RTW experience.  I think that RTW could also have an 
effect on AEA-Retired membership. 
 
On November 10th I talked with ASRS director Paul Matson and the ASRS 
actuary Charlie Chittenden.  I wanted to get some answers to some questions. 
 
Question: If we were to change the RTW legislation, so the year with 
SmartSchools counted as separation from ASRS as it does now, could we then 
charge an ACR to districts that hire members who return to work for the district 
the second year? 
 
Answer: No, not without changing the original language of the RTW statute. 
This might be possible since ASRS is opening that statute anyway 
 
Here is part of that statutes language: 
 
38-766.01. Retired members; return to work 
……. a retired member may return to work and still be eligible to receive 
retirement benefits if ….. the following requirements are satisfied: 
…….The retired member terminated employment at least twelve months before 
returning to work. 







…….An employer of a retired member who returns to work pursuant to this 
section shall not pay contributions on behalf of the retired member  
 
PLAN DESIGN CHANGES 
 
Again, as your representative I have no authority from AEA-Retired or AEA to 
speak to the Plan Design Changes 
. 
The Changes would only affect those hired after the legislation goes into effect.  
 


• Changes the calculation of a member’s average monthly salary from the 
highest 3 years to the highest 5 years. 


 
• Raises the points for Normal Retirement from 80 to 85 


 
• Limits a member, who terminates employment after five or more years, 


to a refund of only 25% of their employer’s contribution. 
 
Last year AEA took a neutral position on these changes.  
 
I have been thinking more about the Plan Changes, especially the 80 to 85 
points and the 3 to 5 year averaging.  It is easy to say this is a "give back" and 
assume that this is bad for our members.  But what if it was a "give back" that 
was actually good for 100% of our current members and at the worst, a wash 
for our future members? 
 
I asked Paul Matson how much a member would save in contribution rates over 
30 years, compared to how much a member would lose in retirement dollars by 
averaging 5 instead of 3 years.  After giving it some thought Paul said it would 
probably be a wash, but Charlie indicated it would only be a wash for new 
hires.  Those already in the system (100% of our members) would get a bonus 
because they would see their contribution rates go down and would not be 
subject to the plan changes.  The same would be true for the 80-85 points.  
Contribution rates down but members not subject to plan changes.  New hires 
would be forced to work two and a half years longer, but this could possibly 
give them a higher salary upon retirement and a bigger retirement check.  
Again, all the time benefiting from lower contribution rates as a result of plan 
changes.  
 







As a bonus to AEA, we get to keep them as an active member two and a half 
years longer. 
 
I realize AEA is compromising its privatization principles to agree to any RTW 
deal with SmartSchools.  The trade offs are lower contribution rates and a 
system that doesn't force active members and retirees to pay for the damage 
done to our retirement system by their colleagues RTW windfall. 
 
More Questions: 
 
Will every district agree to a deal like Paradise Valley got? 
 
If we lose every retiree for a year to SmartSchools what percentage will we get 
back? 
 
How many members will AEA-Retired lose? 
 
Finally, after the year with SmartSchools, how many more years will they work 
as our members? 
 
Agenda Item 5:  Sudan and Iran, Scrutinized Companies List. 
 
In the coming months, ASRS will send letters to all companies on the list 
advising these companies that their activities could subject them to divestment 
by ASRS.  
 
Agenda Item # 6: ASRS Budget Savings Plan. 
 
ASRS has identified about $800,000 in reductions in the current appropriated 
budget.  Combine that with more than $400,000 in previously appropriated 
funds from 2006 that they do not intend to spend and ASRS will return 
approximately $1.2 million to the Trust Fund.  ASRS also amended their 
budgets for 2010 and 2011 to reduce future expenditures. 
 
Agenda Item # 8:  Plan and System Actuarial Data as of June 30, 2008. 
(Interesting Highlights) 
 
A 1.1% increase in the number of active Plan members since 2007. 
A 6.4% increase in retired Plan members in the same period. 
 







The average annual salary of active Plan members, $42,879. 
The average annual pension of retired Plan member, $$20,702. 
 
The old retirement System has only 37 active members. 
Average age, 68.7 
Average balance in their “defined contribution account, $646,971.  
 
The old retirement System has 1,656 retired members. 
Average age, 79. 
Average annual Annuity, $29,199 (includes 13th check) 
 
The ASRS Board also voted to set the Board Meeting Calendar for 2009 
and set the contribution rate, effective July 1st 2009, at 9.40% 
 
 
Steve Ramos 
ASRS committee chairman 








Communications Committee  
As this report is being written (11/23), the November- December 
issue of The Conduit has been sent to e-mail recipients and it has 
been printed by AEA and sent to the binder/ mailer.  
The e-mail list has now reached 100 names. We will solicit more 
in the next issue in February. Please send Chapter News, photos, 
ideas for stories, and letters to the editor(s) by mid-January to  
AEA.Retired@arizonaea.org  
Use Conduit in your message line.  
Alternately, you can send these items by U.S. mail to  
AEA-Retired, The Conduit,  
345 E. Palm Lane,  
Phoenix, AZ 85004.  
 
Presentation Committee  
We have received a request from Chinle to do our pre-retirement 
seminar. They will be sending us several dates to consider. We 
also expect to receive a list of possible dates from Paradise 
Valley EA following a discussion with PVEA President Chris 
Maza. 
The TEF (Taxation , Economic Policy, and Funding for 
Schools)  Presentation will be available in the next few months. 
Linda Somo and I are working with the AEA TEF group.    
We helped present the concept at the AEA Connections 
Conference on Bargaining on November 15.  
 


 


Respectfully submitted, 


Frank Bing 


AEA‐Retired 








 
AEA Retired Executive Board Meeting 


December, 2008 
Membership Report 


prepared by Daina Swinford 
 


 
 As of November 24, 2008: 


     1886 members 
     1216 members using dues deduct 
        25  honorary members 
        47 non-renewals  (The membership committee is in the         


 process of contacting each non-renewal member.) 
 


 
November, 2008, activity: 


     4   renewals returned  
   12   new members  
     3   new NEA Retired lifetime members  
     0   new active pre-retired NEA Lifetime members 
     3   new dues deduct 


 
 
Deceased members with a cancellation of membership after the 
April, 2008 AEA Retired Annual Meeting.  New additions are in 
bold print.  
 
Jean DeMaina  Mildred Laber   Julia Pearson 
Margaret Porras  Borgny Young  Marian Barclay 
Jess Awtry   John Graner   Phyllis Tate 
Towne Bishop  James Gleason  Billie Fugate 
Ruth Fraley   Betty Schiele 
  
  
 
       


 








Subject: Re: Flores case


The hearing ended on Friday, Nov. 21 at 1:00 PM.  During the week, the
defense presented testimony from a half dozen witnesses, including Adela
Santa Cruz (ADE), Kevin Clark (Consultant to the ELL Task Force), Alan
Maguire (Chair of the Task Force), and John Stollar (ADE).  Tim Hogan, the
Flores family's attorney, showed that the state was applying the law
arbitrarily.  Proposition 203 clearly distinguishes "mainstream classes"
from "SEI classes." It states that ELLs are not allowed to be in mainstream
classes until they have achieved proficiency.  The state argues that ELLs
can't learn mainstream content until they have learned English.  Yet the
state allows ELLs to receive content instruction in mainstream classes as
long as it takes place outside of the mandated 4 hours.  It also fails to
monitor the quality of instruction during those other two hours.   Hogan
also was also able to show that the state's funding formula for the 4-hour
mandate was full of contradictions and flaws.
 For example, Tim showed that the funding application asks districts to
list "textbooks" needed for the 4-hour classes but Stollar had to admit that
the state rejected all textbook requests.  The formula also illegally uses
federal funds to supplant state responsibility in hiring teachers. When the
defense attorneys asked Santa Cruz what materials schools really needed to
implement the 4-hour model, she said teachers didn't really need any
materials except perhaps "chart paper and markers."  Even the state
attorneys looked embarrassed by her answer.  None of the state's witnesses
were able to explain away the discrepancies, and the question asked by the
judge suggested that he was skeptical about the state's claims, especially
the expectation that ELLs would all learn English in one year because of the
4-hour model.  The judge gave the attorneys until January 20 to file their
findings as a result of the hearing.  I expect that the judge will then
issue a ruling by the end of January.  By then we will also know whether or not 
the U.S. Supreme Court has rejected the state's appeal.


The state has turned the Lau v. Nichols 1974 Supreme Court decision on its 
head. The Lau ruling said that students must not be foreclosed from receiving 
equal access to the regular school curriculum because of their lack of English 
proficiency while AZ is arguing that they must not be allowed access to the 
mainstream curriculum UNTIL they learn English. The meaning and spirit of Lau 
is that English Language Learners are not to be segregated and deprived of 
content learning while they are acquiring English. That is the rationale for 
bilingual education and L1 instruction. It was never the intent of Lau that ELL 







had to be pulled out (into classes with only chart paper and markers) and 
expected to "earn their way" into back the mainstream by learning enough 
English (and how much is enough has never been determined).


If AZ's Prop 203 is allowed to pass a test of constitutionality with the
ADOE ELL Task Force's interpretation of the law, we can say without a doubt
that the courts have allowed the majority to vote away the rights of the
minority in Arizona. We must all do everything we possibly can to counter
AZ's awful racism and discrimination against language minority students.








House Committees for the 2009 Legislative Session.


Note, the House Education Committee has no wacky name like Senate Education ("Education, 
Accountability & Reform").  Also, of the 10 members on the committee, five of them are AEA-
recommended legislators (Goodale--the Republican Vice-Chair and Meyer, Schapira, Young Wright & 
Waters).
The House Appropriations Committee is also way more moderate than the far extreme Senate 
Appropriations Committee.
 Some positive news for the weekend :)
 Jennifer Loredo
Organizational Consultant, Government Relations - Arizona Education Association
  
Education
Rep. Crandall, Chair
Rep. Goodale, Vice Chair
Rep. Barto
Rep. Court
Rep. Hendrix
Rep. Williams
Rep. Meyer
Rep. Schapira
Rep. Young-Wright
Rep. Waters    


Appropriations
Rep. Kavanagh, Chair
Rep. Biggs, Vice Chair
Rep. Court
Rep. Crandall
Rep. Jones
Rep. McLain
Rep. Murphy
Rep. Williams
Rep. Cajero Bedford
Rep. Campbell, Cloves
Rep. Heinz
Rep. Schapira
Rep. Sinema              
 
Military Affairs & Public 
Safety
Rep. Weiers, Jerry, Chair
Rep. Gowan, Vice Chair
Rep. Barnes
Rep. Crump
Rep. Seel
Rep. Fleming
Rep. McGuire
Rep. Patterson  


Water & Energy
Rep. Mason, Chair
Rep. Stevens, Vice
Rep. Quelland
Rep. Goodale
Rep. Weiers, Jerry
Rep. Deschene
Rep. Patterson
Rep. Young Wright       
 
Rules
Rep. Nichols, Chair
Rep. Yarbrough, Vice
Rep. Adams
Rep. Tobin
Rep. McComish
Rep. Brown
Rep. Garcia
Rep. Miranda    
 
Health & Human Services
Rep. Barto, Chair
Rep. Court, Vice Chair
Rep. Antenori
Rep. Boone
Rep. Goodale
Rep. Murphy
Rep. Ableser
Rep. Bradley
Rep. Lopes       
 


Transportation & 
Infrastructure
Rep. Biggs, Chair
Rep. Antenori, Vice
Rep. Crump
Rep. Burgess
Rep. McLain
Rep. Farley
Rep. Meyer
Rep. Waters     
 
Banking & Insurance
Rep. McLain, Chair
Rep. Quelland, Vice Chair
Rep. Seel
Rep. Tobin
Rep. Ash
Rep. Campbell, Cloves
Rep. Meza
Rep. Bradley                                         
 
Natural Resources & 
Rural Affairs
Rep. Konopnicki, Chair
Rep. Jones, Vice Chair
Rep. Pratt
Rep. Stevens
Rep. Weiers, Jerry
Rep. Deschene
Rep. Fleming
Rep. Pancrazi   
 







 
 Commerce
Rep. Reagan, Chair
Rep Hendrix, Vice Chair
Rep. Crandall
Rep. Konopnicki
Rep. Pratt
Rep. Cajero Bedford
Rep. Campbell, Chad
Rep. Meza        
 
Judiciary
Rep. Driggs, Chair
Rep. Ash, Vice Chair
Rep. Barto
Rep. Konopnicki
Rep. Montenegro
Rep. Gallardo
Rep. Miranda
Rep. Sinema     
 
Environment
Rep. Barnes, Chair
Rep. Pratt, Vice Chair
Rep. Mason
Rep. Quelland
Rep. Jones
Rep. Ableser
Rep. Garcia
Rep. McGuire                          
 
Ways & Means
Rep. Murphy, Chair
Rep. Lesko, Vice Chair
Rep. Biggs
Rep. Reagan
Rep. Yarbrough
Rep. Brown
Rep. Chabin
Rep. Farley       
 
              
 
 
 
 


Government
Rep. Crump, Chair
Rep. Montenegro, VC 
Rep. Antenori
Rep. Driggs
Rep. Gowan
Rep. Nichols
Rep. Campbell, Chad
Rep. Chabin
Rep. Gallardo    Wednesday 
p.m. 


Public Employees, 
Retirement and Entitlement 
Reform
Rep. Boone, Chair
Rep. Burges, Vice
Rep. Ash
Rep. Lesko
Rep. Williams
Rep. Heinz
Rep. Lopes
Rep. Pancrazi                          
 
2009 - 2010 Statutory 
Committees 
 
Legislative Council
 Kirk Adams, Chairman                         
John McComish                                               
Andy Tobin                                          
Steve Yarbrough
David Lujan
Chad Campbell
Steve Farley


Joint Legislative 
Audit Committee
Judy Burges, Chairman                         
Tom Boone                                          
Rich Crandall                                       
Kirk Adams 
(ex-officio Kyrsten Sinema)
Cloves Campbell


        


Joint Legislative Budget 
Committee
John Kavanagh, Chairman                    
Rick Murphy                                        
John McComish                                               
Andy Biggs
Vic Williams
Olivia Cajero Bedford
Cloves Campbell
Matt Heinz
 
Joint Committee on Capital 
Review
John Kavanagh, Chairman                    
John McComish                                               
Rich Crandall                                       
Nancy McLain
David Lujan
David Schapira
Tom Chabin 
 
Ethics Committee
Jim Weiers, Chairman                           
Debbie Lesko                                       
Sam Crump
Kyrsten Sinema
David Lujan
 
Library, Archives and 
Public Records Board
Kirk Adams, Chairman
Clovis Campbell
 








November 19, 2008


House committees, chairmen announced 
By Jim Small, jim.small@azcapitoltimes.com


Incoming House Speaker Kirk Adams has cut the number of House committees to 15 from 18.
Speaker-elect Kirk Adams has winnowed the number of committees the Arizona House 
of Representatives will have during the next two years and announced who will chair 
those panels.


The 18 committees of the past two years has been trimmed to 15 committees for the 
upcoming term, which begins in January. Some committees, such the Education (K-12) 
and Higher Education panels, have been consolidated into a single committee. Others, 
such as the Homeland Security and Property Rights Committee, have been eliminated.


Scottsdale Republican John Kavanagh will head up the Appropriations Committee, 
which figures to be the most high-profile committee, as the state is grappling with an 
economic slowdown that has left it drowning in red ink. Adams has promised the 
Appropriations Committee will serve a more important role in crafting the state budget 
than it has in recent years.


Majority Leader Tom Boone, who will step down from that post in January, will head the 
new Public Employees, Retirement and Entitlement Reform Committee. Another new 
committee, Natural Resources and Rural Affairs, will be chaired by Bill Konopnicki.


Gilbert Republican Warde Nichols will lead the Rules Committee, which is responsible 
for reviewing every bill for constitutionality before it can reach the floor. Generally, the 
committee’s action is perfunctory, but the chairman has the power to prevent any bill 
from reaching the floor for debate by the entire body.


Steve Yarbrough, who pulled out of the race for speaker and encouraged his supporters 
to elect Adams the day before Republicans voted on their next leader, will be Speaker 
Pro Tempore.


One noticeable absence from the list of chairmanships was current House Speaker Jim 
Weiers, whom Adams defeated in a Nov. 6 caucus election.


Shortly after that caucus meeting, Adams said Weiers would not have a diminished role 
in the upcoming session.


“He’ll be a very important part of the caucus. He brings a lot of experience to the table,” 
Adams said.


Full House committee rosters will be announced in the coming weeks.


Incoming Senate President Bob Burns is expected to announce committee and 
chairmanship selections this week.



mailto:jim.small@azcapitoltimes.com
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House committees and chairmen:


Appropriations – Rep. John Kavanagh, Scottsdale


Commerce – Rep. Michele Reagan, Scottsdale


Education – Rep. Rich Crandall, Mesa


Environment – Rep. Ray Barnes, Phoenix


Banking and Insurance – Rep. Nancy McLain, Bullhead City


Government – Rep. Sam Crump, Anthem


Health and Human Services – Rep. Nancy Barto, Phoenix


Judiciary – Rep. Adam Driggs, Phoenix


Military Affairs and Public Safety – Rep. Jerry Weiers, Glendale


Natural Resources and Rural Affairs – Rep. Bill Konopnicki, Safford


Public Employees, Retirement and Entitlement Reform – Rep. Tom Boone, Peoria


Rules – Rep. Warde Nichols, Gilbert


Transportation and Infrastructure – Rep. Andy Biggs, Gilbert


Water and Energy – Rep. Lucy Mason, Prescott


Ways and Means – Rep. Rick Murphy








November 21, 2008
New committees, chairs foretell tone of next session 


Selection of committee chairmen is the first visible action by the incoming leaders of the House 
and Senate, often setting a tone for the upcoming two years.


If there was one word to sum up the past week of chairmen, committee and staff shakeups it 
would be “reorganization.”


An examination of who will run committees shows a shift in priorities for both chambers and 
potential contrast in the governing style of Senate President-elect Bob Burns and House 
Speaker-elect Kirk Adams.


The committees Burns has formed show, for instance, that he is concerned with how 
government operates: One panel will concentrate on public debt, while a pair of 
education committees were combined and refocused on holding schools accountable 
and changing how they operate.


In the House, meanwhile, Adams has trimmed the number of committees to 15 from 18. 
The elimination of the Homeland Security and Property Rights Committee is a signal that 
immigration policy may not be as important as it was, while the expansion of the Transportation 
Committee to include infrastructure indicates that Adams is looking beyond this year’s budget 
problems.


But the leadership style and ideologies of the committee chairs often determines the type of 
work that will be taken up in committee during session.


For his Appropriations Committee, Burns tapped fiscal hawk Russell Pearce, who led 
that committee in the House for six years. Burns, meanwhile, chose himself to head the 
chamber’s Rules Committee, which is responsible for reviewing all bills before they head to the 
floor for debate.


Adams surprised some with his announcement that the House Appropriations Committee 
would be helmed by John Kavanagh, who was just re-elected to his second term, and that the 
Ways and Means Committee would be led by Rick Murphy, who is entering his third term but 
has never chaired a committee before.


The committee organizations also hint at a difference in philosophy between Burns and 
Adams. Like Burns, Adams combined two education committees — one dedicated to K-12, the 
other to higher education — into a single panel. But while Burns appointed school-choice 
supporter John Huppenthal to head the Education and Accountability and Reform 
Committee, Adams named public education advocate Rich Crandall — the president of 
Mesa Public Schools — as chair of the House Education Committee.


There’s also the perception among some observers that committee assignments were used 
punitively, as a way to marginalize subversive forces in the caucus or to punish those who 
didn’t support the leader’s rise to power.







In the Senate, conservative stalwart Ron Gould was moved from chairing the Transportation 
Committee — which no longer exists — to a new panel, Retirement and Rural Development. 
Gould supported Burns, but also played a key role in the disruption of the legislative process 
during the final days of the last legislative session because he opposed the budget.


Similarly, Sen. Jack Harper, who not only was Gould’s partner in crime in the waning days of 
the session, but publicly endorsed Burns’ opponent for president, was shifted from the 
Government Committee to the new Veterans and Military Affairs Committee, which figures to 
be a much lower-profile panel.


Both Gould and Harper said they don’t see the changes as demotions, though little doubt 
remains that the new roles will place them in the spotlight far less often.


Noticeably absent from Adams’ chairmanship roster was House Speaker Jim Weiers, 
the man he unseated in a caucus election two days after Election Day. That Weiers, a 
veteran lawmaker entering his ninth term at the Capitol, would not be given a 
chairmanship was considered a political insult.


But Adams said he offered Weiers a committee to chair, but he turned it down. Instead, the 
new speaker said, the man he’s replacing will fill a “significant and important,” role in the 
House of Representatives, although he would not disclose what role that would be.


“There will be a big announcement coming about the speaker’s role,” Adams said. “We’ve 
been in discussions together about this, and I’m very excited about the role he’s going to play. 
He brings a level of experience and political acumen that I think our caucus needs and will 
continue to benefit from.”


Senate committees


Appropriations — Sen. Russell Pearce, Mesa
Pearce is the long-time chairman of the House Appropriations Committee. His selection as the 
next head of the Senate Appropriations did not come as a surprise. A fiscal hawk, Pearce is 
term-limited in the House and will begin his first Senate term in January.


Commerce and Economic Development — Sen. Barbara Leff, Paradise Valley
Leff chaired the committee last term and is entering her final term in the Senate. She has been 
recognized for her work to encourage business growth in Arizona.


Education Accountability & Reform — Sen. John Huppenthal, Chandler
Huppenthal is a veteran lawmaker known for his reliance on research and in-depth 
studies of issues, and points he raises are almost always backed up by statistics. He 
often emphasizes the need to improve government service.


Finance — Sen. Jim Waring, Phoenix
Waring has chaired this committee for the past two years and is decidedly in favor of 
cutting taxes to foster economic growth. A former aide to U.S. Sen. John McCain, he is in 
his final Senate term.







Government Institutions — Sen. Jay Tibshraeny, Chandler
Tibshraeny has spent the past two years as chair of the Rules Committee and is in his final 
term as a senator. Prior to coming to the Capitol, he was mayor of Chandler.


Healthcare & Medical Liability Reform — Sen. Carolyn Allen, Scottsdale
Allen has chaired the chamber’s Health Committee since coming to the Senate in 2003. One 
focus of her work has been medical-malpractice reform. Though unsuccessful in the past, Gov. 
Janet Napolitano’s expected departure to join the Obama administration may increase her 
odds of success.


Natural Resources, Infrastructure & Public Debt — Sen. John Nelson, Glendale
Facing term-limits in the House, Nelson successfully ran for the Senate this year. A civil 
engineer by profession, Nelson is a former Phoenix City Council member and is the chairman 
of the House Counties, Municipalities and Military Affairs Committee.


Judiciary — Sen. Jonathan Paton, Tucson
Paton, a lieutenant in the Army Reserves, served a six-month tour in Iraq in 2006 and 2007. 
This will be his first term in the Senate and first chairmanship, though he was vice chair of the 
House Government Committee last term.


Veterans & Military Affairs — Sen. Jack Harper, Surprise
Harper, a U.S. Army veteran, joined the Senate in 2003 and served as chairman of the 
Government Committee the past two years. Harper has been controversial as a senator and 
has been criticized for being overly partisan.


Retirement & Rural Development — Sen. Ron Gould, Lake Havasu City
Gould, who will be a third-termer in January, may be the most conservative lawmaker. 
He led the Transportation Committee last term, but now will be tasked with monitoring 
the state’s retirement system.


Public Safety & Human Services — Sen. Linda Gray, Glendale
Gray chaired this committee last term and has worked extensively on drunk driving laws, for 
which she has been recognized by anti-drunk-driving groups. She will be entering her third 
term in January.


Rules — Senate President-elect Bob Burns
The Senate president himself will chair this committee, which is commonly regarded to have 
more authority than any other because all bills must go through it to determine whether they 
are constitutional. Burns is the fourth president since 1976 to chair this committee.


House committees


Appropriations — Rep. John Kavanagh, Scottsdale
Kavanagh is entering his second term. A retired New York New Jersey Port Authority officer, he 
is best known for his attempt earlier this year to change the state’s 9/11 memorial.


Commerce — Rep. Michele Reagan, Scottsdale







Reagan is entering her fourth and final term in the House and will chair this committee for the 
third time. In that period, she has been recognized by business groups for the work she’s done 
on behalf of small businesses.


Education — Rep. Rich Crandall, Mesa
Crandall will be a sophomore legislator this term, and his background as a school board 
member in Mesa — he currently is president of the board — makes him a strong advocate for 
public education.


Environment — Rep. Ray Barnes, Phoenix
This will be Barnes’ final term in the House and third term as chair of this committee. In the 
past, he has fought what he says are attempts by the Department of Environmental Quality to 
usurp legislative authority.


Banking and Insurance — Rep. Nancy McLain, Bullhead City
McLain will be entering her third term in the House and this will be her first time chairing a 
committee. She served as vice chair of the Higher Education Committee last term and also as 
a member of this committee’s predecessor, the Financial Institutions and Insurance 
Committee.


Government — Rep. Sam Crump, Anthem
Crump, who was re-elected for the first time in November, has been critical of government 
waste in his first term. Prior to moving to Arizona, he was a city councilor and mayor of 
Sebastopol, Calif.


Health and Human Services — Rep. Nancy Barto, Phoenix
Barto was appointed to the House in 2006 to replace David Burnell Smith. Last term, she was 
vice chair of the Human Services and Rules committees. This will be her first term as a 
chairman.


Judiciary — Rep. Adam Driggs, Phoenix
A private-practice attorney and former county prosecutor, Driggs was vice chair of this 
committee for the past two years. He is generally considered to be thoughtful and deliberate.


Military Affairs and Public Safety — Rep. Jerry Weiers, Glendale
The no-nonsense third-termer, the brother of the current House speaker, helmed the Natural 
Resources and Public Safety Committee last term. His district includes Luke Air Force Base.


Natural Resources and Rural Affairs — Rep. Bill Konopnicki, Safford
The district of the fourth-term lawmaker spans much of the eastern part of the state, ranging 
from Winslow to Payson to Globe to Safford, including much of Arizona’s mining operations.


Public Employees, Retirement and Entitlement Reform — Rep. Tom Boone, Peoria
Boone currently serves as majority leader, and in that role he has advocated for the 
Republican principle of smaller government. He works as chairman/CEO of the Valley Schools 
Insurance Trust and is a former CFO for a northwest Phoenix school district.


Rules — Rep. Warde Nichols, Gilbert







Nichols is a staunch pro-family conservative who has been the driving force behind legislation 
dealing with abortion and gay marriage during his three terms as a lawmaker. As the head of 
this committee, he has the final say on whether a bill goes to the floor.


Transportation and Infrastructure — Rep. Andy Biggs, Gilbert
Biggs, who will be term-limited from the House in 2010, has led the chamber’s Transportation 
Committee since 2005, and has been a proponent of more freeways and toll roads as ways to 
solve the state’s transportation problems.


Water and Energy — Rep. Lucy Mason, Prescott
Mason is regarded as the go-to person on energy issues, as she has advocated for increased 
opportunities for renewable energy use. She chaired the Water and Agriculture Committee last 
term.


Ways and Means — Rep. Rick Murphy
Murphy, a third-termer, was vice chairman of this committee last term. He is a tireless advocate 
of lowering taxes on individuals and businesses and would be unlikely to allow any bill 
increasing taxes through the committee. This is his first chairmanship.








Nov 24, 08
ASSETS


Current Assets
Checking/Savings


Wells Fargo General Checking 12,720.30


Total Checking/Savings 12,720.30


Total Current Assets 12,720.30


TOTAL ASSETS 12,720.30


LIABILITIES & EQUITY
Liabilities


Current Liabilities
Other Current Liabilities


Intergenerational Mentoring #1 5,868.08
Intergenerational Mentoring #2 1,245.09


Total Other Current Liabilities 7,113.17


Total Current Liabilities 7,113.17


Total Liabilities 7,113.17


Equity
Opening Balance Equity 13,251.73
Net Income -7,644.60


Total Equity 5,607.13


TOTAL LIABILITIES & EQUITY 12,720.30


1:26 PM AEA-Retired
11/24/08 Balance Sheet
Accrual Basis As of November 24, 2008
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AEA-Retired 
Executive Board Meeting 


Tentative Agenda 
 
Date:  Thursday, November 6, 2008    Time:  10:00 AM 
Location:  AEA Headquarters Board Room 345 East Palm Ln.,  Phoenix, Arizona 85004 
President Somo, Vice President Bing, Treasurer Stephenson, Secretary Horwin, Past President K.Campbell; Board 
Members: Austin, Craig-Wooton, Freed, Grigsby, Mehok, Michels, Moy, Pierce, Ramos, Swinford, Thieken, Zuniga 
; Emeritus, Committees, Members: Boswell, J.Campbell, Krantz, Sommer 
Guests: Al Beamish, NEA-Retired Council, Shirley Fetter, Stephanie Berga 


Agenda Item Minutes 


1. Call to order President Somo called the meeting to order at 10:05 AM. 
Asked participants of the Changing Leaves Cruise to give highlights. 


2. Approval of 
Agenda 


 
 


Moved/2nd by: Freed/Mehok 
Changes: Move discussion of #10 Coalition up to #8 behind ASRS business 
as it is same discussion area.  PASSED 


3. Previous 
Minutes  


Moved/2nd  to approve October 7, 2008 minutes by: Feed/Bing  PASSED 


4. Financials 
Jean 
Stephenson 


Jean Stephenson led a discussion of the month’s financials.  Moved/2nd by: 
Stephenson/Austin to approve and file for audit.  PASSED 


5. Old Business Summer Leadership Retreat Discussion 
Participants were asked to engage in planning for July Leaders Retreat for 


AEA-Retired  July  14, 15, 16, at the WigWam in Litchfield AZ.  AEA-Retired 
will attend all of the “whole group” or “general sessions” including meals with 
the AEA Active participants.  For Break-out sessions, AEA-Retired will have 
sessions planned expressly for them in order to strategic plan for the future.  
We answered the following questions: 
1.  Who should be involved in Strategic Planning.  Who should be invited to 


the retreat to participate in strategic planning for AEA-Retired Local? 


2.  What topics should be included in strategic planning for the future of 
AEA-Retired?  What kinds of things, what areas, do we need to cover as we 
engage in planning for AEA-Retired future? 


3.  What Expectations/Outcomes do you envision as the result of this type of 
summer leadership retreat for strategic planning for the future of AEA-
Retired? 


President Somo will report out the findings at a later AEA-Ret. Board 
meeting.Discussion about the summer retreat with excellent suggestions 


6. AEA 
Committees 


a.  Elections  


Linda Thieken reported on the trial on-line election system (Vote Net Solutions) to 
be put into place by this year’s AEA-Delegate Convention nominees, Delegate 
voting, and for the NEA-RA.  It can also be used by local associations.  Unlimited 
use.  See board report for complete details. While making it easier for members to 
vote, it is very cost efficient, and will likely improve voting percentage of members. 







7. Standing 
Committee 
Reports 


a. Membershp 
 
b. ASRS  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
c. ASRS 


Health 
Insurance 
Committee  


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Coalition:  
(#10 on the 
agenda – 
discussion of 
this item 
moved to 
here.) 
 
 
d. Legislative  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


Daina Swinford reported that there are 1882 members at present.  At 2050 
members, or 168 more members AEA-Retired will be entitled to one more 
delegate at the NEA-RA this summer.  The committee is in the process of 
contacting each of the 56 non-renewals. Discussion of recruiting members. 
Steve Ramos reported about the Oct. 17 ASRS Board meeting.  They approved the 
2009 Legislative plan that includes the Return to Work legislative proposal and the 
changes to the Plan Design.  See complete details in the AEA-Ret. Nov. Board 
Packet.  Changes to the Plan include: 1.  calculation of  a member’s average 
monthly salary from the highest 3 years to the highest 5 years.  2.  Raises the 
points for Normal Retirement from 80 to 85.  3.  Limits a member who terminates 
employment after five or more years, to a refund of only 25% of their employer’s 
contribution.   


Return to Work Changes include charging employers an alternate contribution rate 
to make up for the impact to the Fund, and no longer counting a year of private 
contracting to teach in a public school as a year off.  See complete details in the 
Nov. AEA-Retired Board Packet.  AEA is presently in discussion about the 1 year 
with private employer not being counted as the “year off”.  
Richard Spitzer sent in a report on the Oct. 14 ASRS Health Insurance Committee 
Meeting.  Medical insurance premiums and plan provisions for 2009 will not change, 
except for the senior supplement prescription program. That is changing due to 
Medicare changes. Domestic partners will be added as an eligible class of 
dependents effective January 1, 2009. 
While PacifiCare has one more year on the health insurance contract, ASRS has 
decided to go out to bid in January for a new plan(s). They believe there is more 
interest from health insurance companies than in the recent past due to large 
numbers of retiring baby boomers. ASRS will set up an evaluation committee after 
bids are received and analyzed by consultants to consider which plan(s) will be best 
for retirees. That committee will include two Health Insurance Committee members, 
ASRS staff, and ASRS Board members. They will recommend a plan(s) to the 
entire Health Insurance Committee to consider. 
ASRS is publishing a quarterly newsletter to educate members on plan benefits and 
ways to save money outside ASRS plans, such as $4.00 prescription programs at 
supermarkets and other chain stores.  Please see Nov. Board Packet for a 
complete, detailed report.   


John Cambell reported that the Coalition met on Oct. 29 at AEA Headquarters.  
Because the discussion was very far-reaching, and centered upon the above Plan 
Design changes and the PBI, along with some information from Keith Meredith, 
ASRS Trustee, it is recommended that a complete reading of the report attached to 
this Board Packet be read.   Of note: There will be no PBI for at least the next 5 
years or longer.  A 1% increase “at the discretion of the board” instead of PBI plan 
change is being discussed. There was discussion about a possible support, 
oppose, neutral or “watch” stance taken by AEA-Ret. In the future.  We will revisit 
the question of whether to support the ASRS Plan Changes Legislative Proposal at 
a future AEA-Retired Board meeting. 


Julie Horwin reported the results of the 2008 AZ General Election, including school 
unification results, congressional results and the state legisature.  While Arizona 
voters were very progressive in placing members in Congress (5 out of 8 are 
Democrat.), these same voters were very conservative in placing members in our 
state legislature.  Senate R=17 D=13  House R=35 D=25  This was a very 
disappointing result to many in the room.  Julie suggested that we build a 
grassroots organization to be ready for 2010,  
 
 







e. Public 
Relations  


 
 
f. Presenta-


tions 
 
g. AZ Impact 


Mentoring  


Frank Bing reported that the Conduit is soon to be at the printers.  This issue will 
contain nomination forms for Delegates to AEA DA, NEA RA, and AEA Board 
positions (2) open this year.  Suzan Austin asked for pictures of chapter members, 
members who volunteered on campaigns, and others in order that they are added 
to the Conduit each month.  Email to aea.retired@arizonaea.org 


Frank Bing reported that Steve Ramos and he presented the Pre-Retirement 
Seminar on Oct. 22 in Globe, AZ.   
Paula Grigsby sent in a detailed report about the current events with the mentoring 
group, including meetings, trainings, and a picnic in Tucson, 2 trainings in Phoenix, 
and the current efforts with the 1st Five and the NAU group.   


8. Grant 
Committees  


a. AZ IMPACT 
 
b. TEF  


See above report from Paula Grigsby.  Fundraising continues in order to 
reach goal of $20,000.  Please donate and fundraise in order that the 
program will continue. 
Tax structures, Econ. develop-ment policies, & Funding for schools 
Linda Somo will work with Janie Hydrick and Chris Maza to create a 
presentation. 


9. Board 
Committee  
Reports 


a. Fundraising  
 
b. Elections  
 
c. Chapter 


Chairs  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
d. Annual 


Meeting  
 
 
e. Historian 
 
 


Aurora Aber sent in a report on meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  Please see details in 
Board Packet.  Eyeglass cleaners, quilt drawing, quarterback raffle will all be 
included in fundraising activities this year.   
 
Judy Moy reported on the meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  They reviewed the timeline of 
the elections.  2 AEA-Ret. Representatives-at-large, and the Vice President, also 
delegates to AEA-Delegate Assembly. 
Susie Sommers reported AEA-Retired Glendale Chapter will hold their next 
meeting on November 13.  Linda Somo will be our quest speaker.  We are in 
the midst of a membership drive. Anyone who knows retirees from Glendale, 
Youngtown, Sun City, or Peoria please inform them they are welcome to 
contact Susie Sommer for more information. We are a fun group and it is 
worthwhile to attend our meetings.  ssommer114@aol.com  


Sierra Vista met last week.  10 attendees, informational meeting included 
information about ASRS, and Health Insurance. 


Helga Krantz reported that Prescott Valley had an organizational meeting.  
Discussion about PBI vs 1% COLA (at discretion of board.) 


Brenda Pierce reported that Phoenix chapter had a meeting last month, with 
topics, “Money Matters” and “Reverse Mortgage.”  The next meeting will be 
Jan. 20 
Steve Ramos noted that he had attended and presented at every chapter 
meeting of AEA-Retired, AZ.  


President Linda Somo asked that chapters invite her to at least one meeting 
this year as she would like to attend a meeting in each location. 


AnnJi Craig-Wooten facilitated a discussion about a keynote speaker at the 
Annul Meeting luncheon.  Several suggestions, with a final decision that 
because this is the first year of presidency for NEA Pres. Dennis Van 
Roekel, we’d like to take advantage of hearing about his first year.  


Annji also discussed details of room size, location, needs, and meals, and 
direction from board. It was agreed to leave price at $20 for ticket to mtg. 







 
 
 


9. Board 
Committee  
Reports 


a. Fundraising  
 
b. Elections  
 
c. Chapter 


Chairs  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
d. Annual 


Meeting  
 
 
e. Historian 
 
 


Aurora Aber sent in a report on meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  Please see details in 
Board Packet.  Eyeglass cleaners, quilt drawing, quarterback raffle will all be 
included in fundraising activities this year.   
 
Judy Moy reported on the meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  They reviewed the timeline of 
the elections.  2 AEA-Ret. Representatives-at-large, and the Vice President, also 
delegates to AEA-Delegate Assembly. 
Susie Sommers reported AEA-Retired Glendale Chapter will hold their next 
meeting on November 13.  Linda Somo will be our quest speaker.  We are in 
the midst of a membership drive. Anyone who knows retirees from Glendale, 
Youngtown, Sun City, or Peoria please inform them they are welcome to 
contact Susie Sommer for more information. We are a fun group and it is 
worthwhile to attend our meetings.  ssommer114@aol.com  


Sierra Vista met last week.  10 attendees, informational meeting included 
information about ASRS, and Health Insurance. 


Helga Krantz reported that Prescott Valley had an organizational meeting.  
Discussion about PBI vs 1% COLA (at discretion of board.) 


Brenda Pierce reported that Phoenix chapter had a meeting last month, with 
topics, “Money Matters” and “Reverse Mortgage.”  The next meeting will be 
Jan. 20 
Steve Ramos noted that he had attended and presented at every chapter 
meeting of AEA-Retired, AZ.  


President Linda Somo asked that chapters invite her to at least one meeting 
this year as she would like to attend a meeting in each location. 


AnnJi Craig-Wooten facilitated a discussion about a keynote speaker at the 
Annul Meeting luncheon.  Several suggestions, with a final decision that 
because this is the first year of presidency for NEA Pres. Dennis Van 
Roekel, we’d like to take advantage of hearing about his first year.  


Annji also discussed details of room size, location, needs, and meals, and 
direction from board. It was agreed to leave price at $20 for ticket to mtg. 


AnnJi Craig-Wooten noted that this year’s history consists only of The 
Conduit because she is not receiving pictures.  Please copy her on all 
pictures.  azredsunset@cableone.net 


10. Coalitions 
a.  Alliance – 
John Campbell 


 
See above (This item moved to agenda no. 8 with ASRS committees.) 


11. Officer  
a. AEA B.O.D. 


Minutes   


b. NEA-
Retired 
President  


c. Vice 
President  


d. Secretary  
 
 
 
 
e. President  
 
 


Pres. Somo included a copy of and asked that members Please read attached 
minutes from the AEA Board of Directors meeting of October 3-4, 2008.   


President Mattson sent in an NEA-Retired report (attached to board packet).  
Discussion is once again being centered around “Pay for Performance” in schools. 
Vice President Bing reported on the fun he had at the Democratic Party Election 
Celebration the evening of Nov. 4.  He reiterated the Conduit will get to the printer 
later this week or early next week. 


Julie Horwin thanked the board members, officers, committee and chapter chairs for sending 
in board materials on time, as she was able to copy them – and in color – which makes it 
easier for retrieval during the meeting. 
Also, in the future, board packets will be emailed in two pdf formats: one in one large 
document with all reports together in one binder.  The other will be in a package of each 
separate document with more flexibility for picking out a particular board report.  She will 
continue sending the summary, “ACTION ITEMS” in addition to the minutes for a quick 
summary. 


President Somo asked each board member to send to Julie Horwin how they 
participated in this election and how much time they donated in order that AEA-
Retired can celebrate their success at helping in the positive outcomes in this 







 


Respectfully submitted, 
Julie Horwin, AEA-Retired Secretary 
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a. AEA B.O.D. 


Minutes   


b. NEA-
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President  


c. Vice 
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e. President  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


Pres. Somo included a copy of and asked that members Please read attached 
minutes from the AEA Board of Directors meeting of October 3-4, 2008.   


President Mattson sent in an NEA-Retired report (attached to board packet).  
Discussion is once again being centered around “Pay for Performance” in schools. 
Vice President Bing reported on the fun he had at the Democratic Party Election 
Celebration the evening of Nov. 4.  He reiterated the Conduit will get to the printer 
later this week or early next week. 


Julie Horwin thanked the board members, officers, committee and chapter chairs for sending 
in board materials on time, as she was able to copy them – and in color – which makes it 
easier for retrieval during the meeting. 
Also, in the future, board packets will be emailed in two pdf formats: one in one large 
document with all reports together in one binder.  The other will be in a package of each 
separate document with more flexibility for picking out a particular board report.  She will 
continue sending the summary, “ACTION ITEMS” in addition to the minutes for a quick 
summary. 


President Somo asked each board member to send to Julie Horwin how they 
participated in this election and how much time they donated in order that AEA-
Retired can celebrate their success at helping in the positive outcomes in this 
election cycle.  Julie is collecting a master list for AEA.   


Pres. Somo also reported that she had a meeting with ASRS Director, Paul Matson 
about the 457 savings plan.  It is not available to AEA-Retired members.  See her if 
you’d like explanation. 


The NEA Retirement Benefits Forum is next week in Washington, DC.  Steve 
Ramos, Richard Spitzer, Mike Aicone will represent us and NEA-Ret. Pres. Barb 
Matteson will of course be there. 


Pres. Somo will be attending the AEA Bargaining Conference on Sat., Nov. 15, to 
help present the TEF section of the program with Janie Hydrick and Chris Maza. 


NEA WRLC in Albuquerque January 16-18, 2009.  Pres. Somo will be attending to 
represent AEA-Ret., funded by NEA. 


NEA-Ret. Western Regional Conference, Portland, OR, March 31-April 2.  AEA-Ret 
will be sending representatives.  Limited funds are available.  Let Linda Somo know 
if you are interested in attending.  She would prefer to send new and potential 
leaders as first-time attendees. 


Next month, at our December AEA-Ret. Board meeting is our HOLIDAY GIFT 
EXCHANGE.  Each member who wishes to participate needs to bring a wrapped 
generic gift (around $15).  Ken Freed graciously offered to organize and facilitate 
this enjoyable event. 


12.  Adjourn  The meeting was adjourned at 1:00 PM.   
Next Meeting:  Tuesday, December 9, 2008  HOLIDAY GIFT EXCHANGE 








May '08 - Apr 09 Budget


Ordinary Income/Expense
Income


Balance Forward 13,261.73 25,000.00
Fundraisers 288.00 500.00
Membership Dues 18,536.15 45,000.00
Reimbursemments 0.00 4,000.00


Total Income 32,085.88 74,500.00


Expense
Chapters 774.60 1,500.00
Conduit 4,320.18 7,500.00
Conventions


Alliance Rtrd Amer/Other Coalit 73.05 3,200.00
Annual Mtg/AEA DA 0.00 6,000.00
Leadership 3,060.65 2,200.00
NEA-R & NEA RA 5,751.45 8,000.00
NEA-R Western Regional Conferen 0.00 6,500.00
NEA Retirement Seminar 353.00 4,000.00
NEA Western Regional Conference 0.00 800.00


Total Conventions 9,238.15 30,700.00


Director's Line 0.00 2,000.00
Elections 0.00 200.00
Executive Board


Meetings 0.00 500.00
Travel 1,971.79 5,500.00
Executive Board - Other 24.00


Total Executive Board 1,995.79 6,000.00


Fundraiser 0.00 500.00
Legislative 0.00 1,000.00
Membership 2,225.33 3,000.00
Miscellaneous


Gifts & Affiliations 66.17
Miscellaneous - Other 0.00 2,000.00


Total Miscellaneous 66.17 2,000.00


Office Expenses
Office Miscellaneous 214.45 500.00
Postage, Mailing Service 524.18 1,500.00
Printing and Copying 851.61 1,200.00
Rent 813.32 1,800.00
Supplies 1,020.85 800.00
Telephone, Telecommunications 1,176.11 2,000.00


Total Office Expenses 4,600.52 7,800.00


Presentations 37.80 500.00


1:25 PM AEA-Retired
11/24/08 Profit & Loss Budget vs. Actual
Accrual Basis May 2008 through April 2009
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May '08 - Apr 09 Budget


President
NEA-R & NEA RA 0.00 2,300.00
NEA-R Western Regional Conferen 0.00 800.00
NEA Retirement Seminar 0.00 800.00
NEA Western Regional Conference 0.00 700.00
President Miscellaneous 270.00 1,000.00
Stipend 2,404.00 4,200.00


Total President 2,674.00 9,800.00


Reconciliation Discrepancies -20.00
Social 556.21 2,000.00


Total Expense 26,468.75 74,500.00


Net Ordinary Income 5,617.13 0.00


Other Income/Expense
Other Income


Beginning Balance -13,261.73


Total Other Income -13,261.73


Net Other Income -13,261.73


Net Income -7,644.60 0.00
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$ Over Budget % of Budget


Ordinary Income/Expense
Income


Balance Forward -11,738.27 53.0%
Fundraisers -212.00 57.6%
Membership Dues -26,463.85 41.2%
Reimbursemments -4,000.00 0.0%


Total Income -42,414.12 43.1%


Expense
Chapters -725.40 51.6%
Conduit -3,179.82 57.6%
Conventions


Alliance Rtrd Amer/Other Coalit -3,126.95 2.3%
Annual Mtg/AEA DA -6,000.00 0.0%
Leadership 860.65 139.1%
NEA-R & NEA RA -2,248.55 71.9%
NEA-R Western Regional Conferen -6,500.00 0.0%
NEA Retirement Seminar -3,647.00 8.8%
NEA Western Regional Conference -800.00 0.0%


Total Conventions -21,461.85 30.1%


Director's Line -2,000.00 0.0%
Elections -200.00 0.0%
Executive Board


Meetings -500.00 0.0%
Travel -3,528.21 35.9%
Executive Board - Other


Total Executive Board -4,004.21 33.3%


Fundraiser -500.00 0.0%
Legislative -1,000.00 0.0%
Membership -774.67 74.2%
Miscellaneous


Gifts & Affiliations
Miscellaneous - Other -2,000.00 0.0%


Total Miscellaneous -1,933.83 3.3%


Office Expenses
Office Miscellaneous -285.55 42.9%
Postage, Mailing Service -975.82 34.9%
Printing and Copying -348.39 71.0%
Rent -986.68 45.2%
Supplies 220.85 127.6%
Telephone, Telecommunications -823.89 58.8%


Total Office Expenses -3,199.48 59.0%


Presentations -462.20 7.6%
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$ Over Budget % of Budget


President
NEA-R & NEA RA -2,300.00 0.0%
NEA-R Western Regional Conferen -800.00 0.0%
NEA Retirement Seminar -800.00 0.0%
NEA Western Regional Conference -700.00 0.0%
President Miscellaneous -730.00 27.0%
Stipend -1,796.00 57.2%


Total President -7,126.00 27.3%


Reconciliation Discrepancies
Social -1,443.79 27.8%


Total Expense -48,031.25 35.5%


Net Ordinary Income 5,617.13 100.0%


Other Income/Expense
Other Income


Beginning Balance


Total Other Income


Net Other Income


Net Income -7,644.60 100.0%
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School money may be cut, new Ariz. Senate leader says
Nov. 25, 2008 03:34 PM
Associated Press 


The next president of the Arizona Senate says spending for the state's elementary, junior and senior 
high schools will have to be on the chopping block when lawmakers act to keep the state budget in the 
black.
 
"Obviously K-12. That is the biggest component of the budget," Bob Burns said when asked during a 
Tuesday panel discussion what would be targeted for spending cuts.
Democratic Gov. Janet Napolitano and her allies in the Legislature largely fended off reductions in 
school funding when the current budget was enacted, but circumstances are changing.


The state now faces a projected $1.2 billion shortfall in the budget year that ends on June 30. A bigger 
shortfall is anticipated in the next budget.
 
Also, Republicans picked up additional legislative seats in the Nov. 4 election and Napolitano could be 
gone from the scene soon if, as expected, President-elect Barack Obama appoints her as secretary of the 
Department of Homeland Security.
 
Spending on K-12 schools accounts for $4.1 billion of the $9.9 billion budget, according to the Joint 
Legislative Budget Committee staff.
 
Most of that spending is protected from cuts because of a 2000 school funding law approved by voters.
 
However, that protection does not extend to all school spending. Exceptions include supplemental 
funding for special categories of students and per-student dollars provided for technology and 
equipment.
 
Burns did not specify what education programs could be targeted for elimination or reduction. But he 
said lawmakers and the public need to understand that state funding for education has increased by 
double-digits in recent years.
 
"There is no way that even in a strong economy in Arizona we can continue to spend at that level," 
Burns said. "We have overspent, obviously significantly overspent."
 
Rep. Steve Yarbrough, a Chandler Republican who spoke at the Valley Citizens League event on behalf 
of House Speaker-designate Kirk Adams, agreed that "at least some K-12 education (spending) is going 
to have to be there because of the magnitude" of the budget problem.
 
"We're not going to like the medicine," Yarbrough added.
House Minority Leader-elect David Lujan, D-Phoenix, said some temporary spending cuts will be 
necessary but he declined to identify any in particular.
However, he said it would be shortsighted to cut education.
 
"Let's protect education as much as we possibly can," Lujan said. "When we do come out of this 
downturn, that's the one thing that's going to keep us strong and safe








Senate Committee Chairs:
Senate President-elect Bob Burns has reduced the number of Senate committees and 
has announced chairmanships for Arizona's 49th Legislature.


The new Legislature will have 12 committees instead of 13, and some have been 
reorganized and renamed. Conspicuously absent was the Transportation Committee. 
Meanwhile, the K-12 and Higher Education committees have been combined.


Burns also gave Sen. Thayer Verschoor the post of president pro tempore. Verschoor 
was a contender for the position of Senate president, but he decided not to challenge 
Burns during the caucus' organizational meeting. 


Burns will serve simultaneously as chairman of the Rules Committee. He is the fourth 
Senate president since the 1975-76 session to act concurrently as chairman of Rules. 
Pete Rios was the most recent in 1991.


Republicans Steve Pierce and Al Melvin, both newcomers to the Senate, and Sen. 
Sylvia Allen, who replaced the late Sen. Jake Flake in June, were not named as 
committee chairs.


Here are Senate committee assignments:


Appropriations - Sen.-elect Russell Pearce, Mesa


Commerce & Economic Development - Sen. Barbara Leff, Paradise Valley


Education Accountability & Reform - Sen. John Huppenthal, Chandler


Finance - Sen. Jim Waring, Phoenix


Government Institutions - Sen. Jay Tibshraeny, Chandler


Healthcare and Medical Liability Reform - Sen. Carolyn Allen, Scottsdale


Natural Resources, Infrastructure and Public Debt - Sen.-elect John Nelson, Glendale


Judiciary - Sen.-elect Jonathan Paton, Tucson


Veterans and Military Affairs - Sen. Jack Harper, Surprise       


Retirement and Rural Development - Sen. Ron Gould, Lake Havasu City       


Public Safety and Human Services - Sen. Linda Gray, Glendale


Rules- Sen. Bob Burns, Peoria   








AEA-Retired 
Executive Board Meeting 


 
Tentative Agenda 


 
Date:  Tuesday, December 9, 2008    Time:  10:00 AM 


Location:  AEA Headquarters Board Room 345 East Palm Ln., Phoenix, Arizona 85004 
 


Time Agenda Item Out- 
come 


10:00 AM 1. Approval of Agenda A 


 2. Previous Minutes – November 6, 2008 A 


10:10 AM 3. Financials – Jean Stephenson 
a. Balance Sheet as of November 24, 2008 
b. Profit & Loss vs Actual  May, 2008 – April, 2008 
c. AZ Impact Grant Budgets 


 
A 
A 
A 


10:30 AM 4. Old Business – Summer Retreat Planning: Input from Nov.  I 


10:40 AM 5. Standing Committee Chair Reports 
a. Membership – Daina Swinford 
b. ASRS – Steve Ramos 


1.  ASRS Board 
2.  NEA Retirement Benefits Forum – Richard Spitzer, Steve    


Ramos 
c. Legislative – Julie Horwin 
d. Public Relations – Suzan Austin/Frank Bing 
e. Presentations – Frank Bing 


 
I 
 
I 
I 
 
I 
I 


11:55 PM 6. Grant Committee 
a. TEF - Tax structures, Economic development policies, and 


Funding for schools – Linda Somo 


 
I 
I 


11:55 PM 7. Coalition 
a.  Alliance – John Campbell 


 
I 


12:00 PM 8. Officer Reports 
a. AEA Liaison – Mike Aicone 
b. AEA B.O.D. Minutes  - Pres. Somo 
c. Vice President – Frank Bing 
d. Secretary – Julie Horwin 
e. President – Linda Somo 


 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 


12:15 PM 9.   Adjourn 
Next Meeting:  Tuesday, February 10, 2009 


 


A=Action  I=Information 
Gift Exchange and Holiday Catered Lunch 12:30 PM 
Summer Retreat Planning Committee Meeting following the AEA-Retired 
Executive Board Meeting/Lunch/Gift Exchange today. 








Drug costs for seniors growing      By Julie Appleby, USA TODAY


Elderly and disabled people in Medicare prescription drug plans with the largest enrollments will 
pay 43% more on average in monthly premiums next year than when the drug program began in 
2006, and some enrollees will see increases of as much as 329%, two analyses show.
The rising costs "are wreaking havoc on seniors' wallets and are simply not sustainable in the long 
run," says Rep. Henry Waxman, D-Calif., who chairs the House Committee on Oversight and 
Government Reform.


BETTER LIFE: Studies and news on senior health issues
Overall, the Medicare drug program is costing taxpayers less than originally estimated. The 
government's drug spending on the program fell by 12% to $44 billion in the fiscal year that ended 
Sept. 30, largely from the widespread use of low-cost generic drugs. The government pays part of 
the drugs' costs for seniors and helps subsidize premiums for low-income people.
Still, seniors have seen their actual expenses for premiums and drug co-payments go up each 
year. Insurers have raised prices for many reasons, including increases to cover higher drug costs  
and more prescriptions filled.


Monthly premiums in the drug-only plans will go from an average $26.03 in 2006 to $37.10 next 
year, according to Avalere Health, a private consulting company. People who signed up for a 
policy marketed as the low-price leader in 2006 — Humana's standard plan — will pay $40.83 
next year, up from $9.51 in 2006, according to Avalere's analysis and a similar one from the Kaiser 
Family Foundation, a non-partisan research group.


Humana raised premiums to reflect its actual costs, according to its government filings. 
Spokesman Tom Noland says its prices remain competitive with other insurers.
The amounts Medicare beneficiaries pay at pharmacy counters as their share of drug costs, 
particularly for brand-name products, jumped in many plans as well — from $1 a month per 
prescription to more than $13 per drug, Avalere reported.


Enrollment for the drug program next year will begin Saturday. About 17 million people are 
enrolled in drug-only plans and an additional 9 million are in plans that cover both drugs and 
medical care.


Avalere and Kaiser looked at drug-only plans with the largest enrollments. Kaiser studied six plans 
nationally that cover about half of all enrollees. Avalere studied plans that cover about 60% of the 
enrollees.


Medicare spokesman Jeff Nelligan says most beneficiaries should be able to find a plan that is the 
same price or cheaper than what they're paying now, as long as they are willing to change plans. 
In some cases, the lower-cost plans cover both medical care and drugs and are offered by private 
insurers as an alternative to traditional Medicare.


Yet many seniors are worried. Mary Madden, 80, a retired administrator from Cleveland, says her 
premium will rise next year from $33.70 to $38.20, and the monthly amount she pays for two of 
her drugs will go from $30 to $38 each.


She's tempted to drop out of the program and go without drug coverage — but she knows she'll 
face a financial penalty if she rejoins later. "So, I'm leaning (toward) staying in," she says.



http://blogs.usatoday.com/betterlife/senior_health_care/index.html

http://blogs.usatoday.com/betterlife/senior_health_care/index.html






December Legislative Report - AEA-Retired
     Members of AEA-Retired offer our congratulations to all our endorsed candidates who won in this 
General Election!  We have so much admiration for, and are appreciative of the work and sacrifice each 
endured to make a positive impact for Arizona.
     We are thankful for the candidates who ran tough races yet did not win. We know and appreciate 
the work, the hours, the tough decisions, the constant attention and perseverance it took to run.  Know 
that each has had an impact - each helped to bring issues that members care about to the debates.  
They have taken those steps on behalf of  all children in Arizona and we are mindful of their incredible 
contributions.  Congratulations to the following endorsed candidates: (asterisks denote incumbent)


Congressional 
Ann Kirkpatrick CD1
Ed Pastor CD4
Harry Mitchell CD5
Raúl Grijalva CD7
Gabrielle Giffords CD8


Statewide Races
Albert Hale D District 2 Senate
Tom Chabin(D) District 2
Doris Goodale ® District 3 House
Jack Brown ® District 5 House
Carolyn Allen (R)*District 8 Senate
Eric Meyer (D)District 11 House
Richard Miranda (D)*District 13 Senate
Martha Garcia (D)*District 13 House
Steve Gallardo (D)* District 13 House
Debbie McCune-Davis (D)* District 14 Senate
Chad Campbell* (D)District 14 House
Robert Mesa* (D)District 14 House
David Lujan*(D) District 15 House 
Kyrsten Sinema (D)*District 15 House
 Cloves Campbell(D)*District 16 House

Ben MIranda(D)*District 16 House
Meg Burton Cahill(D)*District 17 Senate
Ed Ableser(D)*District 17 Senate
David Schapira(D)*District 17 Senate


     We are grateful to our members whose hard work, contributions and many volunteer hours 
helped to secure wins for the women running for office.  I am in the process of compiling our 
volunteer hours and in what kinds of work our members engaged, so please look for that in a 
future newsletter.


Respectfully submitted,
Julie Horwin


Rae Waters(D)District 20 House
Barbara McGuire(D)*District 23 House
Rebecca Rios (D) *District 23 Senate
Amanda Aguirre(D)*District 24 Senate

Lynne Pancrazi(D)*District 24 House
Pat Fleming (D)District 25 House
Manny Alvarez (D)* District 25 Senate
Nancy Young Wright(D)*District 26 House
Olivia Cajero Bedford (D)*District 27 House 
Phil Lopes (D)*District 27 House
Jorge Luis Garcia (D)* District 27 Senate
David Bradley (D)* District 28 Senate
Steve Farley (D)* District 28 Senate
Paula Aboud(D)*District 28 Senate
Daniel Patterson (D)* District 29 Senate
Linda Lopez (D)District 29 Senate








Obama’s Views on Senior Issues

 •
 Protect Social Security
 •
 Strengthen Retirement Savings



 •
 Affordable Health Care
 •
 Protect and Honor Seniors


Plan to Strengthen Retirement Security


The Problem
Insecure Retirement Savings: Retirement savings are near a historic low and 75 million 
working Americans lack employer-based retirement plans. Too many companies have 


dumped their pension obligations, leaving workers in the cold.


Income Security: With skyrocketing health care, energy and housing costs, and the risk of 
being defrauded by insurance companies, too many seniors do not have the resources to 


live comfortably.


Barack Obama and Joe Biden's Plan
Protect Social Security


Obama and Biden are committed to ensuring Social Security is solvent and viable for the 


American people, now and in the future. Obama and Biden will be honest with the 


American people about the long-term solvency of Social Security and the ways we can 


address the shortfall. Obama and Biden will protect Social Security benefits for current 


and future beneficiaries alike. And they do not believe it is necessary or fair to hardworking 


seniors to raise the retirement age. Obama and Biden are strongly opposed to privatizing 


Social Security. As part of a bipartisan plan that would be phased in over many years, they 


will ask those making over $250,000 to contribute a bit more to Social Security to keep it 


sound.


Obama does not support uncapping the full payroll tax of 12.4 percent rate. Instead, he 


and Joe Biden are considering plans that would ask those making over $250,000 to pay in 


the range of 2 to 4 percent more in total (combined employer and employee).


Strengthen Retirement Savings



 •
 Reform Corporate Bankruptcy Laws to Protect Workers and Retirees: Current 
bankruptcy laws protect banks before workers. Obama and Biden will protect 


pensions by putting promises to workers higher on the list of debts that companies 


cannot shed; ensuring that the bankruptcy courts do not demand more sacrifice 


from workers than executives; telling companies that they cannot issue executive 
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bonuses while cutting worker pensions; increasing the amount of unpaid wages and 


benefits workers can claim in court; and limiting the circumstances under which 


retiree benefits can be reduced.



 •
 Require Full Disclosure of Company Pension Investments: Obama and Biden 
will ensure that all employees who have company pensions receive detailed annual 


disclosures about their pension fund's investments. This will provide retirees 


important resources to make their pension fund more secure.



 •
 Eliminate Income Taxes for Seniors Making Less Than $50,000: Obama and 
Biden will eliminate all income taxation of seniors making less than $50,000 per 


year. This will provide an immediate tax cut averaging $1,400 to 7 million seniors 


and relieve millions from the burden of filing tax returns.



 •
 Create Automatic Workplace Pensions: The Obama-Biden retirement security 
plan will automatically enroll workers in a workplace pension plan. Under their plan, 


employers who do not currently offer a retirement plan, will be required to enroll 


their employees in a direct-deposit IRA account that is compatible to existing 


direct-deposit payroll systems. Employees may opt-out if they choose. Experts 


estimate that this program will increase the savings participation rate for low and 


middle-income workers from its current 15 percent level to around 80 percent.



 •
 Expand Retirement Savings Incentives for Working Families: Obama and Biden 
will ensure savings incentives are fair to all workers by creating a generous savings 


match for low and middle-income Americans. Their plan will match 50 percent of 


the first $1,000 of savings for families that earn less than $75,000. The savings 


match will be automatically deposited into designated personal accounts. Over 80 


percent of these savings incentives will go to new savers.



 •
 Prevent Age Discrimination: Obama and Biden will fight job discrimination for 
aging employees by strengthening the Age Discrimination in Employment Act and 


empowering the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission to prevent all forms of 


discrimination.


Affordable Health Care



 •
 Provide Cheaper Prescription Drugs: Our seniors pay the highest prices in the 
world for brand-name drugs. To lower drug costs, Obama and Biden will allow the 
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federal government to negotiate for lower drug prices for the Medicare program, 


just as it does to lower prices for our veterans. They also support allowing seniors 


to import safe prescription drugs from overseas, and will prevent pharmaceutical 


companies from blocking cheap and safe generic drugs from the market.



 •
 Protect and Strengthen Medicare: Obama and Biden are committed to the long-
term strength of the Medicare program. They will reduce waste in the Medicare 


system, including eliminating subsidies to the private insurance Medicare 


Advantage program, and tackle fundamental health care reform to improve the 


quality and efficiency of our healthcare system. They support closing the "doughnut 


hole" in the Medicare Part D prescription drug program.



 •
 Provide Transparency to Medicare Prescription Drug Plans: Many seniors are 
enrolled in Medicare prescription drug plans that are actually more expensive for 


them than other available plans. Obama and Biden will require companies to send 


Medicare beneficiaries a full list of the drugs and fees they paid the previous year to 


help seniors determine which plans can better reduce their out-of-pocket costs and 


improve their health.



 •
 Strengthen Long-Term Care Options: As president, Obama will work to give 
seniors choices about their care, consistent with their needs, and not biased 


towards institutional care. He will work to reform the financing of long term care to 


protect seniors and families. He will work to improve the quality of elder care, 


including by training more nurses and health care workers.


Protect and Honor Seniors



 •
 Ensure Heating Assistance: Obama and Biden will increase funding for the Low 
Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) which helps low-income 


citizens — many of them seniors — pay their winter heating and summer cooling 


bills.



 •
 Support Senior Volunteer Efforts: Retired Americans have a wide range of skills 
and knowledge to contribute to local and national public service efforts. Obama and 


Biden will engage more interested seniors into public service opportunities by 


expanding and improving programs like Senior Corps to connect seniors with 


quality volunteer opportunities.
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Barack Obama's Record

 •
 Social Security and Pensions: In the midst of the 2005 debate over Social 


Security privatization, Obama gave a major speech at the National Press Club 


forcefully arguing against privatization. He also repeatedly voted against Republican 


amendments that aimed to privatize Social Security or cut benefits. Obama has 


also voted to force companies to properly fund their pension plans so taxpayers 


don't end up footing the bill.



 •
 Medicare: Obama has supported a number efforts to strengthen Medicare, 
including voting for legislation to allow Medicare to negotiate for cheaper 


prescription drug prices and to extend the enrollment period for low-income 


beneficiaries.



 •
 Protecting Seniors: After reports that lobbyists, but not the American people, 
received information about the most unsafe nursing homes in the country, Barack 


Obama demanded the Department of Health and Human Services release that 


information to the public. Following Obama's letter, the names of the four Iowa care 


facilities cited for unsafe care were released to the public. Obama's efforts follow 


his successful efforts in Illinois to make nursing home information public and 


strengthen elder abuse laws.
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Vision for Tomorrow…AEA-Retired “Next” 
Results of Board Input 


 
1. Who should be involved in strategic planning? Who should be invited to the retreat to 


participate in strategic planning for AEA-Retired? 
Local members; chapter members; every AEA-Retired member, none should be left out of the 
invitation; anyone who is interested; officers, board members, chapter chairs; new AEA-R 
members (just retired), as well as new BOD members for newer ideas – added to officers; 
AEA-Retired officers, local presidents, new retirees, Board members, cross section; officers, 
Board, chapter reps; a committee made up of representatives of officers, board members & 
chapter chairs, & members at large; invite anyone wishing to participate who contributed some 
time during past year; board & chapter reps; AEA-R Board, recent/past board members – 
anyone; all interested; AEA staff, Retired national staff, local chairs, established retired groups; 
officers, Board members, chapter leaders, staff liaison, established retirement groups w/insight 
on strategic planning; AEA officer or BOD member, chapter chairs, members; officers & reps; 
AARP; officers & Executive Board members, committee chairs & members, AEA-R liaison, 
NEA-R; Ex. Bd., members, chapter chairs, AEA BOD, active members; any member of AEA-
Retired; any interested member of AEA-R, staff liaison, Board, members at large, chapter 
chairs, outside retired group members 
Summary: 
1.  Most wanted all AEA-Retired members who were interested in participated. 
2.  Other mentions:  Established retirement groups; Members of Coalition organizations; a 
Committee composed of leaders 


 
2. What topics should be included in strategic planning for the future of AEA-Retired? 


What kinds of things, what areas, do we need to cover as we engage in planning for AEA-
Retired’s future? 
Future planning; strategies around ASRS/legislation; political action grassroots building for 
2010; aligning our goals/values; membership drives w/Boomers who are retiring; using 
expertise of our members, engaging them in opportunities; membership – goals? How to get 
there? How to use e-mail more effectively? Mandatory dues deduct as opposed to cost of 
mailings (renewals)?; We have in the past covered and funded all grants received from NEA. 
Will we be able to continue this? Budget – what is (?) to us? Involvement of membership – 
how do we capture those retirees?; how to set up “grass roots” groups for involvement in 
action, legislation, etc.; a plan for making us more visual – more of a force in community; how 
to meet the needs of members based on communication – pensions – insurance benefits; 
increase membership; what to do for those who can’t get out; develop locals, chapters; budget 
allocation; more bottom-up grass roots involvement; chapters budget; how to increase 
membership; are your needs being met by AEA; how to meet needs of members based on 
community; membership – how to meet needs of members – communication, changes in health 
care, benefits, pensions, chapters, finances of AEA-Retired; suggestions to budget of AEA-
Retired; strategies to increase membership; meet needs of members re: health care, increase of 
benefits, increase of locals; suggestions for budget; contact active locals; budget, goals, 
membership; Conduit online; increase membership; identify needs of members; increase 
chapters; build a positive relationship w/AEA; provide resources; information; opportunities for 
service; online mentoring system; social opportunities; dues – types of activities to incorporate 
to grow membership; membership strategies, common chapter activities, funding of projects; 
legislative, vision, mission, goals, communications, history of AEA-Retired, working 







relationships with actives; education / social, tax/financial planning for the retiree, medical 
situation/availability, death & dying (hospice/retirement house/assisted living); some history 
discussions, how do we involve more people, should we continue applying for grants, if so will 
it help us grow; goals, objectives, mission; membership, member involvement, develop new 
chapter & new topics for presentations, ASRS, health insurance, funding; legislative program, 
working relationship with active locals, history, wellness programs, health insurance; continued 
work with ASRS; working with active local AEA groups; ASRS, communication, membership, 
IMPACT, legislative, history, mission vision goals & objectives, working relationships with 
active locals, outreach to older members, continuity with local chapters, needs of our members 
Summary: 
1. Future planning/vision/mission/goals/history/ Aligning goals/values 
 Working relationship with AEA.   
 Relationship with active locals 
2.  Legislative/Political organizing 2010/ASRS/ grassroots, bottom up organizing 
3.  Membership Drive/recruitment/strategies to increase membership 
 Mandatory dues deduct 
 Involving those who are homebound/outreach to older members 
 Are their needs being met, community; Identifying needs of mbrs 


Engaging members’ expertise/opportunities/effectively/involvement of 
Education/social/tax & financial planning/medical situation, availability, death & dying 
(hospice, retirement house, assisted living/  


 Involve more members 
4.  Communications 


Using Email more effectively  
 pensions, insurance benefits (what’s in it for me?) 
Conduit on-line 


 Making AEA-R more visual/brand/Force 
 Develop new presentations. 
5.  Budget/Allocation/ Fundraising for Grant continuation/ Should we apply for more grants – 


if so, will it help us to grow? 
6.  Chapters 
 Develop locals, chapters, Chapters Budget/ increase chapters/ build positive relationship 


with AEA, provide resources, dues – types of activities to incorporate, funding of 
projects.   


 
3. What Expectations/Outcomes do you envision as the result of this type of summer 


leadership retreat for strategic planning for the future of AEA-Retired? 
AEA-Retired values need to be reflected in everything the Association does…to be an active 
word in our newsletter (National Guard analogy); using expertise of our members, engaging 
them in opportunities; increased membership; better communication; savings; more members, 
clearer budget; more involvement; more people with…; have goals set, short & long range; find 
out what members want, maybe done at Annual Meeting before summer, or do in Conduit; try 
more on-line items; outreach, survey; plan for recruitment, chapters; a plan for AEA 
involvement/support; find out what members want – Annual Meeting set goals; find out what 
members want (survey); set goals (short & long range); survey; clear vision, defined goals, 
align the budget; blueprint to guide us, as a group, to specific outcomes re: membership, 
finance, public outreach (Michigan 3 year goals); better relationships & ties with locals; how to 
continue to grow & build membership; development of strategic budget; information; better 
communication among members; continued growth in membership; continued active 







involvement in AEA/NEA/NEA-Retired; direction; get the word out to become involved and to 
grow with AEA-R; better communication, strategic budget – mission statement, goals & 
actions; stronger tie in with local AEA; find out what are important areas to spend our dues 
money; stronger tie in with the locals; how do we continue growing 
Summary 
1.  Values reflected in which everything AEA-Retired engages 
 Goals, mission, short and long range, clear vision 
 Blueprint to guide us, to specific outcomes re: membership, finance,public outreach 
 Continued active involvement in AEA/NEA/NEA-Ret. 
 Stronger tie-in with local AEA 
 How do we continue to grow 
2.  Ready to be “called to action” when needed – as many members as possible 


We use more expertise of our members/engaging more members 
3.  Increased membership 
 Outreach/plan for recruitment/Chapters – plan for AEA involvment, support 
4.  Better communication 
 Survey membership for goals/ more on-line communication/ 
 Better communication among members,  
5.  Budget: Savings, more members, clearer budget, Align the budget 
 





